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Durham City: Development Control Policies 

General Policies

GP2: Sustainable Energy Use

B) The HBF objects to the requirement in this policy outline that residential development achieve a rating of BREAM or Eco Homes “Very Good” or ”Excellent” as current Government Guidance dictates that these matters should now be covered by the Code for Sustainable Homes. This is a single national framework to which the industry is working, and involves a staged adoption of a reduction in carbon emissions, so that all new housing should be carbon neutral by 2016. This approach will enable industry to work with greater confidence and efficiency to find the best means of delivering homes to the new standard in the volumes needed. A nationally agreed framework is the best way of ensuring all new homes are carbon zero by 2016. Staged national delivery of improved levels of the code for sustainable homes will ensure pioneering technologies are robust, meet customer expectations and are backed by proper warranties. A multitude of differing targets around the country put these efforts at risk.

D), E) and F) The HBF objects to the requirements for on site renewables detailed in these policies. This fails to take into account that any requirement for renewable energy provision upon new development should be delivered through the higher stages of the Code for Sustainable Homes. As this is a framework and timescale to which the industry is committed to delivering. The HBF consider that the application of locally based energy performance standards would be unhelpful in facilitating the broader delivery of higher energy performance and consumption standards from new housing. Redirecting the financial investment required to deliver these targets for on site renewables to the buildings themselves, and the services in them, would increase their energy efficiency. It would deliver better energy savings and also allow buildings to benefit from larger scale renewable energy. This will ultimately save more carbon than the blinkered approach encouraged by the Merton rule. 

GP4: Provision and Protection of Open Space  
Whilst the HBF is not opposed to the protection of open space it believes there should be a more flexible approach than that set out in Option 2. Although there is no actual acknowledgement that Greenfield development is both necessary and, in many circumstances, appropriate, PPS3 paragraph 65 suggests that, if performance of housing provision fails to meet trajectories or assumptions, planning authorities might have to update the quantity and mix of different categories of land within their housing land supply. Therefore, equal consideration should be given to both Greenfield and brownfield and the merits of each should be taken into consideration i.e. certainty of delivery, sustainability. 
